GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE
DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

DELAWARE PSYCHIATRIC CENTER
Springer Building, Classroom 1 & 2
February 16, 2012
Members Present:  Anthony Brazen, Anne Deming, Andrea Guest, Barbara Hansen, Carol Harman, Matthew Heckles, James Lafferty, Susan Phillips, Dennis Rozumalski, 
Members Excused:  Jack Akester, Robert Coupe, Robert Daniels, Wesley Jones, George Meldrum, Barbara Peterson,
Members Absent:  Steven Hagen, Mary Wicks
Associate Members Present:  Florence Alberque, Lynn Fahey, Sarah Fishman, Dan Hoeftman, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz, Edie McCole
Associate Members Excused:  Cheryl Biddle, Connie Hughes
Associate Members Absent:  Chris DiSanto, William Rhines, Justin Thompson
Interested Parties:  Vince Boehm, Penny Chelucci, Steven Dettwyler, Michael Gavula, Kevin Huckshorn, Joseph Hughes, William Mason,     Charles Sawchenko, Dara Schumaier, Matt Stehl, Greg Valentine

	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION

	Call to Order /Introductions
Review and Approval of Minutes 


	Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order.  Chairman Lafferty asked that each one introduce themselves and state where they were from.
Chairman Lafferty asked for a motion that the minutes be accepted with corrections.  Motion was made and seconded.  
	Introductions were done.
January minutes were approved.


	Chairman’s Report
Standing Committee Reports

Employment Committee


Community Services

DPC Advisory Committee

	Chairman Lafferty stated that next Thursday the Division of Substance Abuse and Mental Health is presenting to the Joint Finance Committee information about their budget, how much they need and how they used the money from last year.  DSAMH will probably focus on the DOJ settlement and what the Division is doing to transform the mental health and substance abuse care system in Delaware. The Governor’s recommended budget is $10M.  The meeting will be at Legislative Hall in Dover.  It will be good to get testimonial support of the members of the GAC.

Discussion and Comments followed.

Andrea Guest reported on supported employment in the State. We currently have about 100 employed at this time.  Ms. Guest stated there would be some changes on how the program will be funded.  The eligibility requirement for work is to simply say “you’re ready and you want to go to work.”  If you hear of opportunities for jobs please do share.  Discussion followed.

Florence Alberque stated that the first meeting of the initial group of 5 members is scheduled for February 28, 2012 at 3 p.m. in the Medical Conference Room in the Springer Bldg. 
Chairman Lafferty asked Greg Valentine, Executive Director, DPC, to give report for Jack Akester who is North Carolina at this time.  Mr. Valentine stated he was please that Anne Deming is being appointed to the DPC Advisory Committee.  We are still looking for consumer participation; we would like at least 2 – 4 on the Committee   Mr. Valentine asked that any good candidates be referred to him.  The first meeting is March 9, 9:30 a.m., in the Springer Executive Conference Room and subsequent meetings will be held there monthly on the 2nd Friday at 9:30 a.m.  A discussion followed.

	

	Director’s Report


Director Kevin Huckshorn

Director’s Report Con’t

	Director Huckshorn stated that we have 4 RFPs out. 1) CRISP – Community reintegration project that is designed to provide intensive community-based care for at least 75 people who had been living in the hospital.  2) ACT/ICM – Assertive Community Team/Intensive Case Management) reorganization – bids are back and we are currently viewing. 3) Targeted Case Management – is still out 4) CAPAC – the downstate version of CAPES (Crisis And Psychiatric Assessment) which is also out; this program will run out of the Ellendale facility currently under renovation.
There is several other RFP that will be going out.  One is for the Representative Payee services. Rep Payees provide financial management services for clients who are unable to manage their financial affairs on their own. Currently, client providers have been providing that service. Under the new system that person would be independent and not a provider because it looks to be a conflict of interest.  Family members would be ideal if they can do this, but the RFP will assure that we have a system in place for those who need someone.  DDDS will be partnering with us as they too want to use this model.

Internally we have two major initiatives underway: 
1)  Re-organization and expansion of mobile crisis.  We received approval for 10 new positions.
2) Eligibility & Enrollment Unit (licensing, credentialing, contract monitoring and our utilization review): we have tripled responsibilities of our DSAMH unit and are adding 7 additional positions.

The Commitment Laws re-write is continuing to move along.  We are looking at other states laws, while not trying to import states’ individualized laws in Delaware.  Steve Dettwyler and Aaron Goldstein are taking a leadership role on this project.  We are trying to make as little change as possible while taking more control and responsibility for in-patient commitments.  We anticipate stopping the practice of expecting the police to transport patients all over that State as it is costing millions, but we want to make sure that people are still getting the care necessary.  Chairman Lafferty asked Sgt. Sawchenko to let Col. Coupe be made aware of the changes being discussed.
The re-definition of use of our 19 group homes is continuing.  The homes are like mini hospitals that provide 24/7 care. While group homes are not ideal, when possible, we would rather have clients with medical needs who need 24/7 care in the group homes than in a hospital.
The USDOJ monitor must review and approve any new referrals to group homes.  When clients leave DPC, they are not going to receive 24/7 care unless it is medically necessary.  The providers and the doctors need to understand that many clients will not be going into a group home when they leave the hospital.  As the beds start to empty out in the group home we need to find other uses.  Each bed in the group home costs $140,000 a year.  Currently they are being used as transitional placements for people who are at DPC waiting for an apartment and waiting for furniture to get their own place.  They will only be sleeping there and will not be participating in the residents’ group home activities but will receive services in the community, in keeping with their eventual independent living status.
On Common Ground training will begin on February 20, 2012.  On Common Ground is an evidence-based practice,  a program of teaching using shared decision-making with clients and their provider The client comes in and visits the clinic’s Kiosk equipped with computers running the On Common Ground software and answers a group of questions about what they want to talk to their provider about, their concerns.  Before they go to see their doctor, they print out the sheet with the information and the doctor or therapist in the back will print out the same sheet so that when they meet they have an idea of what needs to be discussed.  That program is pretty much steered and managed by Peers who are working with the consumers that are coming into that clinic setting.
CET – (Cognitive Enhancement Therapy) which is another evidenced-based practice which focuses on people with Schizophrenia and helps develop relational skills, social skills and problem solving skills by exercising different parts of their brains by using group guided process.  The people in Cleveland started this program and we will be setting this up in 3 phases so as not to pile on the staff all at once.
The Peer Program is continuing to develop beautifully.  We are in the process in offering a position to a person we found for the community resource center network.  Gail Bluebird should be making the announcement at the next GAC meeting.
Greg’s staff at DPC has worked very closely with DDDS in getting ready to discharge the last 4 persons with Developmental Disabilities. This has been a long time coming.
TASC – (Treatment Access Center) The Courts & Corrections Departments have a joint project with DSAMH to help with case management and court services for clients with legal issues and who are involved in the courts with criminal justice. The program operates out of sites in each county and staff will go to court with the clients.  We are adding staff downstate as it is much needed.
The Summer Institute is coming up.  DSAMH received confirmation that Sam Bangenstoff, formerly of the DOJ and now a Professor of Law at Ohio State, will be the keynote speaker as well as Larry Davidson who is the “Recovery Guru” in the country.  He will talk about recovery and what it means for people with mental health conditions.
Training – Mental Health First Aid at the National Council in the next couple of months.  We are sending folks from NAMI, MHA, DTCC and one other person (training these people to be trainers).  This is a couple thousand dollar training and we are identifying what we expect these people to do when they come back.  They will have to agree to do a certain number of trainings per year.  They will need to do that to keep their certification and to get the training free. 
Dementia Conference – Dr. Jerry Gallucci is over that and it will be either free or minimal cost and will provide all day CEUs.
Director Huckshorn thanked and congratulated Greg Valentine on the significant issue of reduction of overtime at DPC.  Last year we spent $3 million dollars on overtime which is absurd.  We found this out since we’ve been running all the numbers for JFC.  If you look at the fact that Greg came around September 2011 and you look at the overtime since then it shows a stunning reduction.   If we are able to continue this trend.  We will have reduced our overtime by two-thirds this year over last.  This is quite impressive.
Chairman Lafferty made comment on the DOJ report.  Chairman Lafferty met with Bob Bernstein and was very much impressed.  They discussed the Commitment Law and the changes that need to be made.  A discussion followed.
Chairman Lafferty suggest getting Bob Bernstein to address the April meeting of this Committee

Dr. Steve Dettwyler stated that the settlement is not a Mental Health change it’s a change in our entire system.   Mental Health Services is primary.  This is not a settlement but a transformation.  It’s really the implementation of the principles of the ADA.
A discussion followed

Sgt. Charles Sawchenko spoke regarding information card with names and numbers. He said he believes Victim Services had produced them.
Delaware Uniform Assessment – a copy this form will be brought to the next meeting.  Most used by case manager and hospital staff.
	

	Old Business/New Business

Public Comment

	Vince Boehm – April 5 one-on-one with your Legislator.

Gubernatorial Debate – Looking for sponsorship from different organizations.  

Suggestion that more consumers be put on the Council.
	

	Meeting Adjourned


	Motion was made and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  
	Meeting was Adjourned at 10:30 a.m.


Respectfully Submitted, Pamela Kennedy
*Governor’s Advisory Council meets every third Thursday of the month unless otherwise noted.

** Please note that the next meeting of the Governor’s Advisory Council will be on Thursday, April 19, 2012 at 9 a.m.
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